
MINUTES of a meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held in the Community Room, Great Paxton Primary School, Great Paxton on Monday 15th January 2024. 

PRESENT: Councillors W Bond (Chairman) in the Chair, H Fieldhouse, C Hall, Mrs J Jackson and R Widdowson
IN ATTENDANCE:  County Councillor S Ferguson and nine Members of the public.
        1.    APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE & DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
  Apologies for absence from the meeting were received on behalf of Parish Councillors P Goodyer       and Mrs J Peters and District Councillor R West.
  There were no declarations of interest nor requests for dispensation.  
The Chairman took the opportunity to express how sad he was to hear about the recent death of  former Councillor Gordon Addison and paid tribute to all that Gordon had contributed as a Parish Councillor and in his personal capacity to Great Paxton.  He extended his condolences, on behalf of the Parish Council, to Joan and her family.  
2.    COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC & COUNTY COUNCILLOR
        County Councillor Stephen Ferguson

  Councillor Ferguson began by referring to recent heavy rain and high river levels in the County.   Although not directly affected by river flooding, he urged any Great Paxton residents who may have suffered from surface water flooding to let him know and to take necessary precautions in readiness for similar incidents all year round.   On the same theme, he advised that the road into Little Paxton, which had been washed away by the river, had been resurfaced that day and would be reopened for use on the 17th January.  
  Councillor Ferguson also announced that Maciej Adamczyk, Highways Officer would be taking up another role at the County Council.  He had been assured that a replacement Officer would be appointed quickly.   In response to a question from a resident, Councillor Ferguson undertook to establish what plans had been made to repair that section of the Toseland Road leading to the A428 as the surface was in a very poor state.  Similarly, the Clerk agreed to ask why the potholes on Adams Lane had not yet been repaired when they appeared to meet the County’s criteria for intervention, been marked and reported several times.  

   Mindful that the improvement works to the A428 had started, Councillor Ferguson asked residents to let him know if they noticed any rat running through the Village as Highways England were prepared to vary diversions/routes etc to remedy this.  

In his absence, Councillor Ferguson presented a report on behalf of Councillor West.  BTs response to the location of a pole outside No 65 High Street had been very unhelpful.  Regrettably, the inconvenience to the house owner had been outweighed by the cost of placing the cables underground.  Councillor West was also hopeful that the Flood Bulletins circulated to Parish Councils had been useful and reminded Councillors that a new Newsletter for Parish Councils would be issued quarterly by the District Council.  Lastly, Councillor Ferguson referred to the District Council’s Council Tax Support Scheme, introduced recently, to reduce the burden of Council Tax for approximately 4000 qualifying customers.   
           3.   COMMUNITY SHOP
   Andy Wylde reported that Julie Stock had now been appointed as Manager of the Shop on a   permanent basis.  Footfall was still troubling and extra volunteers were still required.  Otherwise, he asked that the Parish Council let the Shop know in good time what arrangements had been made for grant applications for 2024/25.  
 4.    MINUTES
  The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 27th November 2023 were approved as  a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
         5.   NOTICE OF VACANCY
The resignation of Councillor Leslie Sullivan with effect from 8th January 2024 was noted.  Notice of the Vacancy had been posted on the Parish Council’s web and Facebook sites and on the Notice Board.  

 6.    PLANNING MATTERS – UPDATE (IF ANY) ON PROPOSED DEVELOPMENTS 
i.   Erection of a bungalow split into two properties, with a garden space, 2 car parking spaces, bin and bike storage, Land west of The Bungalow, River Lane: Application No 22/01359/FUL - Reported that this application had been refused by the District Council on 28th December. 
ii.    Proposed Single Storey Rear Extension & Changes to Fenestration, 89 High Street: 23/01979/HHFUL – Reported that this application had been approved by the District Council on 13th December.
iii.    Removal of Existing Conservatory, Erection of Rear Ground Extension: 23/02035/FUL (Amended) Reported that this application had been approved by the District Council on 8th January 2024.
         7.     THE ‘PAXTON POST’ – THE WAY FORWARD

The Parish Council was reminded that it had made provision in the 2024/25 budget for six editions of the ‘Paxton Post’ printed in black & white with coloured cover.  The Editor, Julie Stocks was invited to comment on any plans or thoughts she had for the ‘Post’ going forward.  Julie was of the view that the publication should continue to be issued six times a year and not quarterly as had been suggested.   She felt that it was important to feature village events such as the ‘Scarecrow Festival’ as close as possible to their scheduled date and essential that continuity with those who contributed regularly was maintained.  Although more colour would be preferable, Julie understood the economics of the decision to retain the status quo.   Whilst content to continue in the role of Editor, Julie indicated that she would not object should anyone else be interested in taking on the job given her recent and permanent appointment as Community Shop Manager.   However, Julie recognised that there was some crossover in the two roles that could work to the advantage of the ‘Post’ and Community Shop.  In the absence of any other changes, Councillors agreed to review the situation again in 12 months’ time.    
         8.     NEW LHI PROCESS & APPLICATION

     The Clerk confirmed that an application for funding towards an additional MVAS Unit, three solar panels  and one VAS Unit had been submitted by the County Council’s deadline.  Councillor Hall and the Clerk had met a County Council Projects Officer in advance of the application deadline to ask for advice on overall traffic management strategy.  Regrettably this had not been as useful as hoped given the sickness of the Officer best able to advise.  Given the tight timescales involved, it had been agreed to move forward with the items agreed by the Parish Council at previous meetings.   Councillors suggested that, advice be requested from the County Council at a much earlier stage in readiness for the next application, perhaps over the Summer, to allow a properly thought out objective to be set.  

     The Clerk also confirmed that applications for 20mph zones had been invited by the County Council with a deadline date of 15th March.  It was agreed to review and resubmit the Parish Council’s previous application but to include updated traffic information.   
         9.     REVIEW OF PARISH PLAN: REVIEW OF ACTIONS
                 Councillors reviewed the progress of Actions on the Parish Plan.  In addition to those items already mentioned at the meeting, Councillors agreed that the Clerk should make arrangements for the biennial tree survey.  

                 Councillor Fieldhouse reported that a new dog bin would be installed in the Recreation Ground once the weather improved. This would trigger replacement of the broken wooden posts on Rectory Green.  
                 The work to remove brambles and overgrown shrubs on the High Street had mostly been completed by Councillor Hall which would enable the Grounds Maintenance Contractor to maintain the verges more easily.  On the same subject, the Clerk was asked to request the County Council to remove a second dead tree on the High Street opposite (and south) of The Bell.  Councillor Hall added that he would start to work on cutting back the shrubs/brambles etc on London Lane.  However, it was pointed out that this was still only part of the problem as the road surface and rutting opposite Lilac Cottage needed urgent attention.  The Clerk undertook to seek an update from the County Council on what work they planned to do to remedy these problems.    Councillor Ferguson also undertook to make enquiries.  
                  In terms of the opportunity to apply for HDC grant for a biodiversity project, Councillor Hall reported that only one resident had expressed an interest in meeting him to discuss ideas.   The deadline for applications was 9th February.  It was suggested that the Cherry Trees approved at the last meeting for the High Street could form part of the application but that they should be replaced by a more mature native species.   To take this project forward, it was recognised that the Parish Council needed the help and expertise of others.  Councillor Hall agreed to contact the two residents referred to at the meeting together with the one volunteer for advice.   It was also suggested that the Parish Council might use the ‘Paxton Post’ to ask for young people in the Village to step forward and get involved although it was accepted that the publication date would be too late for the grant application on this occasion.  

                  Although absent from the meeting, Councillor Mrs Peters asked that some attention be given to the Parish Council’s Notice Board outside the Primary School as its condition had deteriorated.  Councillors Fieldhouse and Hall agreed to take a look.  

       10.     OPPORTUNITIES FOR FUNDING

                 Councillor Fieldhouse alerted the meeting to the opportunity offered by the Department for Levelling Up,  Housing & Communities to apply for grant from a Community Ownership Fund designed to enable Voluntary and Community Groups to bid for funds to acquire important assets and run them for the benefit of the local community.  Information on the Fund was circulated at the meeting by Councillor Fieldhouse.  
      11.     RENEWAL OF MEMBERSHIP: CPRE 
Having noted the achievements of the Campaign to Protect Rural England (CPRE) in 2023/24 and their desire to continue this work in 2024/25, the Parish Council 
         RESOLVED

       that the annual subscriptions of £36, in support of the CPRE, be renewed for the year commencing March 2024. 
       12.     REPORT FROM PLANNING TRAINING

                  Councillor Fieldhouse reported positively on the Planning Training he had attended on 4th December.   Provided by C&PALC, he added that this had been well organised, easy to understand and very beneficial.
       13.     UPDATES
a. Speed watch:  Nothing to report.  Too cold for teams to work.
b. Saxon Green:  No update in the absence of Councillor Goodyer.
c. Recreation Ground Management Committee:  Councillor Fieldhouse reported that two new  volunteers had joined the Management Committee.  As the Management Committee also needed to generate funds to meet running costs (as well as attract grants for Projects),  a Team had begun to look at opportunities to hold events on the Recreation Ground, an annual Village Fete for example.   It was suggested that this might be combined with the Church Fete?   In terms of Grounds Maintenance equipment, an application for grant towards a tractor, roller mower, grooming tools and a fertilizer spreader would be submitted to the Football Foundation.  Rabbits continued to be a problem and the Management Committee was looking at rabbit proof fencing to provide the solution at an estimated cost of £20,000.  
d. Highways, footpaths, trees etc:  Concern was expressed about the danger posed by the location of  works being undertaken by County Broadband on Rectory Close/Adams Lane/Towgood Way and, in particular, the lack of warning to vehicle drivers as they approach what is a very dangerous corner spot.  The Clerk undertook to request that warning signs be placed in advance of works especially where they are positioned just around corners.
              14.   FINANCE MATTERS 
                       Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 31st December and the card since the last meeting, it was
                       RESOLVED

a.   that the following payments be approved –                                     £
                 6th Dec: Total Energies                                                                      219.89

                 11th Dec: Cartridge People 1 x Black Ink Cartridge                         19.94

                 14th Dec: Glasdon – Retriever 35 Extended Base Post Kit           131.42

                 18th Dec: Buchans Landscaping (September)                                470.28

                 21st Dec: Peterborough Print (Paxton Post)                                   394.40

                 8th Jan 2024: Total Energies                                                              255.17

                 12th Jan: CPALC Training                                                                    150.00                  

                 15th Jan: Total Energies                                                                      259.79 

                 Travel Expenses 1 x visit to Great Paxton (10 miles x .45p)               4.50    
                 Parish Clerk – Salary from 1st Dec – 12th Jan                                  704.00

                 2024 (7 weeks) 

                 HMRC (PAYE – Parish Clerk)                                                                 176.11                                                        

                 HMRC (includes £0.11 online payment fee)  

        b.    that the bank reconciliations for November & December be confirmed and signed by Councillor Widdowson.
             15.  DATE OF NEXT MEETING
   Next Meeting – Monday 18th March 2024 at 7.30pm.

Chairman

